
Council meeting agenda

https://zoom.us/j/615079992 (Webinar ID: 

615079992) or 929-205-6099 (toll free)

Thursday, September 15, 2022 10:30 AM

Please note: To limit the spread of COVID-19, Metro Regional Center is now closed to the public. This 

work session will be held electronically.

You can join the meeting on your computer or other device by using this link: 

https://zoom.us/j/615079992 (Webinar ID: 615079992) or 929-205-6099 (toll free)

If you wish to attend the meeting, but do not have the ability to attend by phone or computer, please 

contact the Legislative Coordinator at least 24 hours before the noticed meeting time by phone at 

503-797-1916 or email at legislativecoordinator@oregonmetro.gov.

1. Call to Order and Roll Call

2. Public Communication

Public comment may be submitted in writing and will also be heard by electronic communication 

(videoconference or telephone). Written comments should be submitted electronically by emailing 

legislativecoordinator@oregonmetro.gov. Written comments received by 4pm the day before the 

meeting will be provided to the council prior to the meeting.

Those wishing to testify orally are encouraged to sign up in advance by either: (a) contacting the 

legislative coordinator by phone at 503-797-1916 and providing your name and the agenda item on 

which you wish to testify; or (b) registering by email by sending your name and the agenda item on 

which you wish to testify to legislativecoordinator@oregonmetro.gov. Those requesting to comment 

during the meeting can do so by using the “Raise Hand” feature in Zoom or emailing the legislative 

coordinator at legislativecoordinator@oregonmetro.gov. Individuals will have three minutes to testify 

unless otherwise stated at the meeting.

3. Councilor Bob Stacey Remembrance

4. Ordinances (Second Reading & Vote)
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September 15, 2022Council meeting Agenda

Ordinance No. 22-1483, For the Purpose of Amending 

Metro Code Section 2.01.055 to Clarify Attendance and 

Participation of Council Members by Electronic Means

ORD 22-14834.1

Presenter(s): Carrie MacLaren (she/her), Metro 

Ordinance No. 22-1483

Exhibit A

Staff Report

Attachment 1

Attachments:

5. Other Business

UGB Exchange process check in and proposed exchange 

considerations

22-57635.1

Presenter(s): Andy Shaw (he/him), Metro

Tim O’Brien (he/him), Metro

Ted Reid (he/him), Metro

Staff Report

Attachment 1

Attachments:

6. Chief Operating Officer Communication

7. Councilor Communication

8. Adjourn
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Metro respects civil rights 
Met ro fully compl ies wit h Tit le VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title II of the Americans w ith Disabil ities Act , Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act and other 
statutes that ban discrimination. If any person believes they have been discriminated against regarding the receipt of benefi ts or services because of race, color. 
national origin, sex, age or disability, they have the right to file a complaint with Metro. For information on Metro's civil rights program, or to obtain a discrimination 
complaint form, visit oregonmetro.gov/civilright s or call 503-797-1890. Metro provides services or accommodations upon request to persons with disabilit ies and 
people who need an interpreter at public meetings. If you need a sign language interpreter, communicat ion aid or language assistance, call 503-797-1890 or TDD/TTY 
503-797-1804 (8 a.m. to 5 p.m. weekdays) 5 business days before the meeting. A ll Metro meetings are wheelchair accessible. Individuals wit h service animals are 
welcome at Metro facilit ies, even where pets are generally prohib ited. For up-to-date public t ransportation information, vis it TriMet's website at t r imet.org 

Thong bao ve Slf Metro khong ky thj cua 

Metro ton trc;>ng dan quyen. Muon biet them thong tin ve ch11ong tr1nh dan quyen 

cua Metro, ho~c muon lay clon khieu n;;ii ve SI/ ky thi, xin xem trong 

www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Neu quy vj can thong dich vien ra dau bang tay, 

trq giup ve t iep xuc hay ngon ngii, xin goi so 503-797-1700 (tlr 8 gib' sang cle'n 5 gib' 

chieu vao nhiing ngay th11b'ng) tr116c buoi hops ngay lam viec. 

noeiAOMlleHHR Metro npo 3a6opoHy AHCKPHMiHa4 ii 

Metro 3 noearot0 craBHTbCR AO rpoMaAAHCbKHX npae. ,11,n• orpHMaHHR iH<j>opMa11ii 

npo nporpaMy Metro i3 3ax1-1cry rpoMaARHCbK"1X npas a6o cpopMa-1 CKaprn npo 

AHCKPHMiHa4it0 eiABiAa'1re ca'1r www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. a6o RKLllO eaM 

norpi6eH nepeK!laAaY Ha 36opax, AJ1R 3appsoneHHR aaworo 3amffy 3are11e¢i0Hy~he 

3a HOMepoM 503-797-1700 3 8.00AO17.00 y po6oYi AHi 3a n'RTb po6oYHX AHiB AO 

36opie. 

Metro B'g:f~01!i 

Ufil~til1 • W.:l'it!WMetro~flmiliB':J~~trr • jj)GJ.WI!Jl&HJlt.!tm~ • i'J'i~~f.Mll'6 
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights • illl:lll:!W~:!IDll'l!J.fDJ~IJa0~frm • ~:(£WI 

~tH#JiliJS@l~m 8 & IT503-797-

1700 (If FB ..t!fB!!ll;3Ir!f5ll',l;) • P)fle~11'1;mJ:E.11!.:(r';J:!l;J( • 

Ogeysiiska takooris la'aanta ee Metro 

Metro waxay ixtiraamtaa xuquuqda madaniga. Si aad u heshid macluumaad ku 

saabsan barnaamijka xuquuqda madaniga ee Metro, ama aad u heshid warqadda ka 

cabashada takoorista, booqo www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Haddii aad u baahan 

tahay turjubaan si aad uga qaybqaadatid kullan dadweyne, wac 503-797-1700 (8 

gallinka hore illaa 5 gallinka dam be maalmaha shaqada) shan maalmo shaqo ka hor 

kullanka si loo tixgaliyo codsashadaada. 

Metro-SJ -"t\l! ~;i:] ~'!\'! *;i:]A-J 
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7.}~0l] cH ~ ~- '<!% {! .:il ~ 4-www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. 'iJ-{1 9.] 91<>1 
;<H)o] ');/ it% 7J ~. §j 9.] Ol] ~A-J 5 cg~ ~ (.2..V- SA] "J'%oJ] .2.~ SA] ) 503-797-

1700{? :2:.%~t-J i::J-. 

Metro0mJUlili~ 
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Paunawa ng Metro sa kawalan ng diskr iminasyon 

lginagalang ng Metro ang mga karapatang sibil. Para sa impormasyon tungkol sa 

programa ng Metro sa mga karapatang sibil, o upang makakuha ng porma ng 

reklamo sa diskriminasyon, bisitahi n ang www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Kung 

kailangan ninyo ng interpreter ng wika sa isang pampublikong pulong, tumawag sa 

503-797-1700 (8 a.m. hanggang 5 p.m. Lunes hanggang Biyernes) lima araw ng 

t rabaho bago ang pulong upang mapagbigyan ang inyong kahilingan. 

Notificaci6n de no discriminaci6n de Metro 

Metro respeta los derechos civiles. Para obtener informaci6n sabre el programa de 

derechos civiles de Metro o para obtener un formulario de reclamo por 

discriminaci6n, ingrese a www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights . Si necesita asistencia 

con el idioma, llame al 503-797-1700 (de 8:00 a. m. a 5:00 p. m. los dias de semana) 

5 dias laborales antes de la asamblea. 

YBe AOM/leHMe 0 HeAo ny w.eHHH AHCKpHM HH3U.HH OT Metro 

Metro yea>+<aer rpa>KJlaHCKHe npaea. Y3HaTb o nporpaMMe Metro no co6nt0AeHHt0 

rpa>KJlaHCKHX npae " nOllyYHTb <j>OpMy >+<ano6bl 0 A"CKPHM-Hal\HH MO>+<HO Ha ee6-

caHre www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Ec11M saM Hy>t<eH nepeBOA"'llitK Ha 

06L11eCTBeHHOM co6paHHH, OCT38bTe CBOH 3anpoc, n03BOHHB no HOMepy 503-797-

1700 B pa60YHe AHH c 8:00 AO 17:00 H 3a nRTb pa6oY"X AHeH AO AaTbl co6paHHR. 

Avizul Metro privind nediscriminarea 

Metro respecta drepturile civile. Pentru i nforma\ii cu privire la programul Metro 

pentru drepturi civile sau pentru a ob\ine un formular de reclama\ie impotriva 

discriminarii, vizita\i www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Daca ave\i nevoie de un 

interpret de limba la o ~edinta publica, suna\i la 503-797-1700 (intre orele 8 ~i 5, in 

timpul zilelor lucratoare) cu cinci zile lucratoare inainte de ~edin\a, pentru a putea sa 

va raspunde in mod favorabil la cerere. 

Metro txoj kev ntxub ntxaug daim ntawv ceeb toom 

Metro tributes cai. Rau cov lus qhia txog Metro txoj cai kev pab, los yog kom sau ib 

daim ntawv tsis txaus siab, mus saib www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Yog hais tias 

koj xav tau lus kev pab, hu rau 503-797-1700 (8 teev sawv ntxov txog 5 teev tsaus 

ntuj weekdays) 5 hnub ua hauj lwm ua ntej ntawm lub rooj sib tham. 

January 2021 
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Page 1 Ordinance No. 22-1483 

BEFORE THE METRO COUNCIL 

FOR THE PURPOSE OF AMENDING METRO 
CODE SECTION 2.01.055 TO CLARIFY 
ATTENDANCE AND PARTICIPATION OF 
COUNCIL MEMBERS BY ELECTRONIC 
MEANS 

) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

ORDINANCE NO. 22-1483 

Introduced by Council President Lynn 
Peterson 

WHEREAS, on March 8, 2020, Governor Kate Brown issued Executive Order No. 20-03, 
Declaration of Emergency due to the Coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak in Oregon; and 

WHEREAS, on March 12, 2020, Metro Council adopted Ordinance No. 20-1443, amending 
Metro Code 2.01.055 (Participation of Council Members by Electronic means) to enable the Metro 
Council to conduct regular and special meetings with all councilors participating electronically in certain 
emergency situations declared by the Metro Council President, without being required to submit a written 
report and seek approval of the Metro Council President for each instance; and 

 WHEREAS, HB 2560 (2021), amending ORS 192.670 to require governing bodies to provide an 
opportunity, to the extent reasonably possible, for members of the public to access and attend public 
meetings by telephone, video, or other electronic or virtual means, including providing oral and written 
testimony, was enacted into law and became effective January 1, 2022; and    

WHEREAS, during the COVID-19 pandemic, under Metro Code and state law, the Metro 
Council has been convening Council meetings electronically where all members of the Council are 
attending remotely by video and teleconference; and 

WHEREAS, Metro has provided opportunities for the public to listen to an audio broadcast of 
Council meetings, as well as to watch Council meetings by videoconference and to provide oral and 
written testimony; and 

WHEREAS, members of the Metro Council have appreciated the improved flexibility and equity 
of public participation while convening electronically, and desire to amend the Metro Code to continue to 
provide an option to members of Council to attend and participate in Council meetings by electronic 
means; now therefore,   
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ADOPTED by the Metro Council this 15th day of September 2022. 

Christine Lewis, Deputy Council President 

Attest: 

_________________________________________ 
Connor Ayers, Recording Secretary 

Approved as to Form: 

Carrie MacLaren, Metro Attorney 

THE METRO COUNCIL ORDAINS AS FOLLOWS: 

1. Metro Code Amendment. Metro Code 2.01.055 (Participation of Council Members by
Electronic Means) is hereby amended as provided in Exhibit A attached hereto; and

2. This Ordinance being necessary for the health, safety, and welfare of the Metro area, and to
ensure effective and ethical governance by avoiding any disruption in the efficiency of
Council proceedings and ability to convene Council meetings while maintaining flexibility to
address community health and safety during the continued COVID-19 pandemic, an
emergency is declared to exist, and this Ordinance shall take effect immediately, pursuant to
Metro Charter Section 38(1).



EXHIBIT A 
Ordinance No. 22-1483 

 
2.01.055 Participation of Council Members by Electronic Means  

(a) For any regular meeting or special meeting of the council, council members may 
attend and participate in the meeting by telephone or other electronic device. 

(b) The councilor who wishes to participate by electronic means must notify the Council 
President and Chief Operating Officer in writing before the commencement of the 
meeting or as soon as reasonably practicable. The Chief Operating Officer will make 
reasonable efforts to notify all council members when some or all of the members 
are expected to attend by electronic means.  

(c) Any emergency meeting may be conducted by electronic means consistent with the 
Oregon Public Meetings Law.  

(d) Except for an executive session, the council will make available at least one place 
where, or at least one electronic means by which, the public entitled to attend the 
meeting can listen to the communication at the time it occurs. The place provided 
may be at a place where no council members are physically present. [Ord. 94-559A, Sec. 
1; Ord. 02-958A, Sec. 1; Ord. 11-1251; Ord. 20-1443] 
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IN CONSIDERATION OF ORDINANCE NO. 22-1483, FOR THE PURPOSE OF 
AMENDING METRO CODE SECTION 2.01.055 TO CLARIFY ATTENDANCE AND 
PARTICIPATION OF COUNCIL MEMBERS BY ELECTRONIC MEANS     

              
 
Date: August 23, 2022 
Department: Council Office 
Meeting Date:  September 8, 2022 
Prepared by: Kristin Dennis  

Presenter(s): Kristin Dennis 
Kristin.dennis@oregonmetro.gov  
503-797-1829 
Length: 30 mins 
 

              
 
ISSUE STATEMENT 
 
During the COVID-19 pandemic, under Metro Code and state law, the Metro Council has 
been convening council meetings electronically where all members of the council, public, 
and staff are attending remotely by video and teleconference. Metro Council is prepared to 
continue to conduct Metro Council meetings in a hybrid mode, where members of the 
public, as well as staff, have the option to attend the meetings in-person or via electronic 
means.  

However, except in an emergency situation declared by the Metro Council President, Metro 
Code Section 2.01.055 limits councilor ability to attend council meetings by electronic 
means. Specifically, Metro Code Section 2.01.055 only allows electronic participation by 
councilors in extraordinary circumstances approved by the Metro Council President, and 
further requires at least four councilors be physically present for a quorum to exist. 
Members of the Metro Council have appreciated the improved flexibility, accessibility for 
public participation, and decreased commuting across the region to support our congestion 
reduction and climate change goals, while convening electronically, and desire to amend 
the Metro Code to continue to provide an option to members of council to attend and 
participate in council meetings by electronic means.  

 
ACTION REQUESTED 
 
Approval of Ordinance No. 22-1483. This ordinance permits electronic participation by 
council members, providing increased flexibility. Councilors will be required to provide 
notification to the Council President and Chief Operating Officer (COO) that they intend to 
participate in a meeting electronically. The COO, or designee, is charged with notifying 
other councilors.  
  

mailto:Kristin.dennis@oregonmetro.gov
mailto:Kristin.dennis@oregonmetro.gov
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IDENTIFIED POLICY OUTCOMES 
 
This action will allow Metro Council to continue to meet and conduct regular business by 
electronic means, providing increased flexibility.  
 
POLICY QUESTION(S) 
 
This action seeks to allow council members to continue to attend and participate in council 
meetings, even after the Metro Regional Center reopens and Metro Council terminates its 
declaration of an emergency. It ensures continuity of government by allowing Metro 
Council to more nimbly respond to other circumstances, such as where in person 
attendance is impracticable or dangerous due to an emergency situation that threatens the 
health, safety, and welfare of the Metro Area.  
 
POLICY OPTIONS FOR COUNCIL TO CONSIDER 
 
Option 1: Leave Metro Code as is. Except in the case of emergency circumstances declared 
by the Metro Council President, councilors who wished to participate electronically would 
be required to state the reasons why they could not be physically present, why 
extraordinary circumstances require their presence, and receive approval from the Metro 
Council President. Four council members would also have to be physically present to meet 
quorum requirements. If more than three councilors would like to participate 
electronically, the meeting would be canceled due to lack of quorum.  
 
Option 2: Recommended course of action. Adopt this ordinance. It allows council to meet 
quorum electronically, providing additional flexibility for councilors to participate in 
council meetings electronically where in person attendance is impracticable or dangerous 
due to an emergency situation that threatens the health, safety and welfare of the Metro 
Area.  
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
Metro Council should adopt Ordinance No. 22-1483.  
 
STRATEGIC CONTEXT & FRAMING COUNCIL DISCUSSION 
 
• Known Opposition/Support/Community Feedback  
 
None.  
 
• Anticipated Effects  
 
Ordinance No. 22-1483 would amend Metro Code Section 2.01.055 to allow electronic 
participation by council members as a regular matter, without extraordinary circumstances 
or emergency conditions.  All Public Meetings Law will still apply.  
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• Financial Implications  
 
None. 
 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
Ordinance No. 94-559A, adopted by the Metro Council on September 8, 1994, authorized 
Metro Council members to attend council meetings electronically if they could not be 
physically present, extraordinary circumstances required their presence, the Metro Council 
President approved the participation, and at least four council members were physically 
present at the meeting.  
 
After Governor Kate Brown issued Executive Order No. 20-03, Declaration of Emergency 
due to the Coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak in Oregon, Metro Council adopted Ordinance 
No. 20-1443, amending Metro Code Section 2.01.055 (Participation of Council Members by 
Electronic means). As amended, Metro Code Section 2.01.055 enables the Metro Council to 
conduct regular and special meetings with all councilors participating electronically in 
certain emergency situations declared by the Metro Council President, without being 
required to submit a written report and seek approval of the Metro Council President for 
each instance. On March 23, 2020, Governor Kate Brown issued Executive Order 20-23 
ordering the public to stay at home to stay healthy, and ordering certain businesses to close 
unless otherwise permitted to operate as provided by the Governor’s Executive Order.  

On April 15, 2020, Governor Kate Brown issued Executive Order 20-16, authorizing public 
meetings to be conducted by telephone, video, or other electronic and virtual means, and 
establishing requirements for the public to be able to listen or virtually attend the meetings 
at the time it occurs and providing opportunities for the submission of testimony by phone, 
video, or other electronic or virtual means, as well as written testimony. The 2020 
Legislature also enacted House Bill 4212 (2020), authorizing public meetings to be 
exclusively conducted by electronic or virtual means and establishing requirements for 
public attendance, submission of testimony, and making recordings available, among other 
matters. Those provisions were effective as of June 30, 2020, and automatically repealed 30 
days’ after the expiration of the Governor’s COVID-19 declaration of emergency.   

On April 2, 2020, the Chief Operating Officer declared an emergency in the Metro region as 
a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, which was ratified by Metro Council in Resolution No. 
20-5096 on April 23, 2020. Although the Governor terminated the COVID-19 Declaration of 
Emergency by Executive Order 22-03 in April 2022, the COVID-19 pandemic still continues 
to present a public health challenge, and the Metro Regional Center has not yet been fully 
reopened to the public.  

During the COVID-19 pandemic, under Metro Code and state law, the Metro Council has 
been convening council meetings electronically where all members of the council are 
attending remotely by video and teleconference, as are members of the public and staff. 
Members of the Metro Council have appreciated the improved accessibility and equity of 
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public participation while convening electronically, and desire to amend the Metro Code to 
continue to provide an option to members of council to attend and participate in council 
meetings by electronic means. In addition, ORS 192.670 was amended by the 2021 Oregon 
Legislature to require governing bodies to provide an opportunity, to the extent reasonably 
possible, for members of the public to access and attend public meetings by telephone, 
video, or other electronic or virtual means, including providing oral and written testimony. 
Consequently, Metro is making efforts to conduct and support “hybrid” meetings where the 
public has the option to attend in-person, or electronically. Electronic participation by 
council members is consistent with this structure. Similar changes to enable electronic 
participation by elected members have been made by other local governments, including 
the City of Portland.  

 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
Attachment 1 is a redline version of Metro Code Section 2.01.055, showing the proposed 
amendment. Note that in addition to the substantive changes discussed above, the section 
has been reformatted for readability.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



ATTACHMENT 1 
Staff Report to Ordinance No. 22-1483 

 

 

2.01.055 Participation of Council Members by Electronic Means  

(a) For any regular meeting or special meeting of the council, council members 
may attend and participate in the meeting by the use of a voice or data 
communication device that allows communication with all other meeting 
participants provided the following conditions are fulfilled:telephone or 
other electronic device. 

(b) (1) The councilor who wishes to participate by electronic means must file a 
written request withnotify the Council President stating the reasons why the 
councilor cannot be physically present at the meeting, and why 
extraordinary circumstances exist that require that the councilor should 
participate by electronic means. 

(2) The Council President files with theand Chief Operating Officer a written 
report explaining the circumstances and containing the Council President's 
determination that the physical absence of the councilor is both unavoidable 
and excusable and that the physically absent councilor should participate in 
writing before the commencement of the meeting. 

(3) A majority of the council must be physically present at any special or regular 
meeting for a quorum to exist. or as soon as reasonably practicable. The Chief 
Operating Officer will make reasonable efforts to notify all council members 
when some or all of the members are expected to attend by electronic means.  

(c) (b) Any emergency meeting may be conducted by electronic means 
consistent with the Oregon Public Meetings Law.  

(c) Participation at any council meeting by electronic means shall not constitute 
attendance at a meeting of the council for the purpose of Section 22(1)(e) of 
the Metro Charter, unless an emergency exists pursuant to subsection (d).  

(d) Upon declaration by the Metro Council President, the requirements of 
subsection (a)(3) need not be satisfied for any meeting conducted 
electronically due to an emergency situation, such as a threat toExcept for an 
executive session, the health, safetycouncil will make available at least one 
place where, or welfare of the Metro Area, provided that the meeting 
otherwise fulfills the requirements of Public Meetings Lawat least one 
electronic means by which, the public entitled to attend the meeting can 
listen to the communication at the time it occurs. The place provided may be 
at a place where no council members are physically present. [Ord. 94-559A, Sec. 
1; Ord. 02-958A, Sec. 1; Ord. 11-1251; Ord. 20-1443]  
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CITY OF TIGARD UGB EXCHANGE: UPDATE 
              
 
Date: 8/31/22 
Departments: Planning, Development and 
Research 
Meeting Date:   9/15/22 
 

Prepared by: Ted Reid, Principal Regional 
Planner ted.reid@oregonmetro.gov  
Presenter(s): Andy Shaw, Malu Wilkinson, 
Ted Reid, Tim O’Brien 
Length: 30 minutes 
 

              
 
ISSUE STATEMENT 
The City of Tigard submitted a proposal for a residential urban growth boundary (UGB) 
proposal under Metro’s mid-cycle UGB amendment process. As required, Metro’s Chief 
Operating Officer (COO) has issued a recommendation to the Metro Council. In summary, 
the COO’s recommendation is to add the River Terrace 2.0 area to the UGB in a UGB 
exchange process instead of as a mid-cycle UGB amendment. Council has directed staff to 
provide it with options for completing the UGB exchange. 
 
ACTION REQUESTED 
Review preliminary UGB exchange options and provide staff with direction on additional 
considerations to help narrow possible exchange areas. 
 
IDENTIFIED POLICY OUTCOMES 
The intended outcome of the UGB exchange process is that Metro fulfills its regional urban 
growth management responsibilities with a continued focus on efficient land use and 
readiness for urbanization. 
 
POLICY QUESTION(S) 

• What information will the Council need to make a decision on a UGB exchange? 
• Does Council have additional direction on what considerations could be applied to 

narrow down the set of UGB exchange options? 
 
POLICY OPTIONS FOR COUNCIL TO CONSIDER 
The Council may provide staff with additional direction on information it would like in 
order to make a UGB exchange decision, including the type of advice that would be helpful 
from MTAC and MPAC. 
 
The Council may provide staff with additional direction on considerations that could be 
used to narrow down possible UGB exchange options. 
 
The Council may provide staff with initial direction on conditions of approval that it wishes 
to consider for the addition of River Terrace 2.0 to the UGB. Those conditions could, for 
instance, specify planning requirements for Tigard to implement. 
 

mailto:ted.reid@oregonmetro.gov
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STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS 
Please refer to the attached memo describing staff’s preliminary assessment of possible 
UGB exchange candidates. This preliminary assessment is a work in progress and is not 
intended to imply any decisions. 
 
STRATEGIC CONTEXT & FRAMING COUNCIL DISCUSSION 
Background on Tigard expansion proposal 
The City of Tigard is a consistent and dependable regional partner in its forward-looking 
approach to housing planning. Tigard has been at the vanguard of allowing middle housing 
that serves residents and the region so well. Now, Tigard has proposed a well-planned UGB 
expansion that includes middle housing under our new mid-cycle UGB amendment process. 
For the reasons described below, the Metro COO recommends that the Council approve this 
expansion, but through a UGB exchange instead of the mid-cycle process. 
 
Overview of the UGB exchange process 
The UGB exchange process is different than a mid-cycle UGB expansion as it would entail 
adding the River Terrace 2.0 area to the UGB and removing a comparable amount of land 
elsewhere in the region. This approach is consistent with Metro’s focus on city readiness in 
its growth management decisions. It recognizes that Tigard is ready for growth while some 
other areas that were added to the UGB in the past have not resulted in housing and may 
not for decades to come. Ultimately, adding land to the UGB can only help us address our 
housing shortage if it develops in a thoughtful, predictable way. Tigard has demonstrated 
that it is ready to develop River Terrace with a mix of middle housing types that makes 
efficient use of land. 
 
This UGB exchange approach also holds us to the core principle of only adding to the 
overall size of the UGB when there is a regional need for additional 20-year land supply. 
This highlights an important distinction that guides our work: the difference between a 
present day housing shortage and long-term land shortages. State law requires us to focus 
on the latter when considering whether to add more land to the UGB. Given the trends of 
the last few years – most notably a slowing population growth rate and additional 
allowances for middle housing in existing neighborhoods – it is difficult to conclude that 
more land is needed now. What we need is to make more land inside the existing UGB 
ready for housing. 
 
The exchange process is allowed under state laws, but Metro has never used this process. 
The UGB exchange process has been used in a few other jurisdictions around the state, 
most recently by the City of Sutherlin, OR in 2018. 
  
At its June 14, 2022 work session, the Council discussed a proposed process for assessing 
possible exchange candidates. Following that work session, staff proceeded with assessing 
possible exchange candidates and engaging local jurisdictions and service districts to 
understand the status of identified lands. The attached memo describes the methods used 
and current status of staff’s understanding of various exchange options. Please note that 
the options outlined in the memo are a work in progress and subject to change. 
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Next steps 
At the work session, staff will review a proposed timeline for this process and will seek 
Council’s direction on those steps. 
 
BACKGROUND 
This is the third opportunity that the Council has had to discuss the UGB exchange. At an 
April 28, 2022 work session, COO Madrigal presented her recommendation. At that work 
session, Council directed staff to return with a proposed approach to identifying UGB 
exchange candidates. Staff presented that proposed approach at a June 14, 2022 work 
session. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
Memo to Council on proposed approach to identifying UGB exchange candidates. 
 
[For work session:] 

• Is legislation required for Council action?   Yes      No 
• If yes, is draft legislation attached?  Yes     No 
• What other materials are you presenting today? PowerPoint 
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Date: September 1, 2022 
To: Metro Council President Peterson and Metro Councilors 
From: Ted Reid and Tim O’Brien, Principal Regional Planners 
Subject: River Terrace 2.0 UGB exchange: preliminary UGB exchange options 

 
 
Introduction 
The City of Tigard has proposed a well-planned UGB expansion under Metro’s new mid-cycle UGB 
amendment process. City of Tigard staff has briefed MTAC on the River Terrace 2.0 concept plan on two 
occasions, in January and May of 2022. 
 
The Metro Chief Operating Officer has recommended that the Council approve this expansion, but 
through a UGB exchange instead of the mid-cycle process. At an April 28 work session, the Metro 
Council directed staff to proceed with the work necessary to allow the Council to consider a UGB 
exchange this fall.  
 
The UGB exchange process, while already enabled under state law, has not been used in the Metro 
region. It would entail adding the River Terrace 2.0 area to the UGB and removing a comparable amount 
of buildable land elsewhere in the region. This approach is consistent with Metro’s focus on city 
readiness in its growth management decisions. It recognizes that Tigard is ready for growth while some 
other areas that were added to the UGB in the past have not resulted in housing and may not for 
decades to come. Ultimately, adding land to the UGB can only help us address our housing shortage if it 
develops in a thoughtful, predictable way. Tigard has demonstrated that it is ready to develop River 
Terrace with a mix of middle housing types that makes efficient use of land. 
 
Metro staff reviewed its proposed approach to identifying possible exchange candidates with MTAC on 
May 18, 2022 and then at a Metro Council work session on June 14, 2022 and MPAC on June 22, 2022. 
Staff provided an update to MTAC on August 17, 2022 and MPAC on August 24, 2022. This memo is 
intended as a status update and solicitation for additional feedback on possible UGB exchange areas. 

 
Background on UGB Exchange Process 
The UGB exchange process is codified in Oregon Administrative Rule Chapter 660, Division 24. 
Specifically OAR 660-024-0070 provides the requirements for exchanging land inside the UGB for land 
outside the UGB. A local government may remove land from a UGB provided it determines: 

a) The removal of land would not violate applicable statewide planning goals and rules; 
b) The UGB would provide roughly the same supply of buildable land after the exchange; 
c) Existing public facilities agreements do not provide for urban services in the area to be removed 

from the UGB, unless the public facilities provider agrees to removal and concurrent 
modification of the agreement; 

d) Removal of the land does not preclude the efficient provision of urban services to any other 
buildable land that remains inside the UGB; and 

e) The land removed from the UGB is planned and zoned for rural use consistent with all applicable 
laws. 
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The rule does not provide any additional factors to consider when removing land from the UGB. As 
previously discussed with MTAC, MPAC and the Metro Council, Metro staff is following two-step process 
for determining areas to consider for the UGB exchange. The first step is GIS analysis to identify 
preliminary exchange candidates and the second step is consultation with local jurisdictions, service 
districts, and other stakeholders about the planning and development status of exchange candidates to 
focus on those areas that have not demonstrated a path towards readiness. This memo describes the 
methodology used for the GIS analysis and preliminary assessments made as a result of that analysis and 
consultations with local jurisdictions and service districts. 

GIS analysis approach: 
1. Land must be inside and adjacent to the existing UGB.  No islands within the UGB should be 

created. 
2. Acreage can be from a single contiguous area or multiple contiguous areas can be removed to 

total of approximately 350 buildable acres, however, these should be fairly large (100 acres or 
more). 

3. Acreage should be from unincorporated areas of the UGB, not land currently in an existing city 
limits. 

Method: 
1. Using GIS, select all parcels within 1 mile of the UGB: 
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2. Remove taxlots within incorporated city areas (map depicts remaining unincorporated areas): 
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3. Divide remaining areas into subareas and calculate acreage statistics from 2018 Buildable Lands 
Inventory: 
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Consultation process 
The preliminary map below shows the areas identified for further consultation and discussion as well as 
areas identified as no longer under consideration. These determinations reflect Metro staff’s current 
understanding of planning and development status as a result of consultations with local jurisdictions, 
including Forest Grove, Hillsboro, Sherwood, Tualatin, Wilsonville, Oregon City, and Clackamas and 
Multnomah counties. Meetings with Gresham and Portland are forthcoming.  A summary of staff’s 
reasoning for the status of each area is below. 
 
NOTE: THIS MAP AND ASSESSMENT ARE WORKS IN PROGRESS AND SUBJECT TO CHANGE THROUGH 
FURTHER ANALYSIS AND CONSULTATION. THEY DOES NOT REPRESENT ANY FINAL DETERMINATIONS 
OR DECISIONS. 

 
 
1 – Forest Grove: David Hill and South of Purdin Road 
This area is composed of two subareas. The David Hill subarea was included in the original 1979 UGB 
and is north of David Hill Road west of Thatcher Road. The South of Purdin Road subarea was included in 
the UGB in 2014 and is east of Thatcher Road and south of Council Creek. Forest Grove completed the 
Westside Refinement Plan in 2017 for the two subareas. Currently a 130-unit housing development is 
under construction in the South of Purdin subarea. A 25-acre parcel recently annexed to the city and 
two other parcels totaling just over 40 acres are in the process of annexing to the city. In addition, the 
Forest Grove School District owns approximately 16 acres in this area with plans to build an elementary 
school in the future. For these reasons, the South of Purdin subarea is no longer under consideration. 
The cost of providing infrastructure to the David Hill area has hindered development. The city has 
recently updated its water master plan for the David Hill subarea and is initiating updates to the storm 
water and sanitary sewer master plans. Staff will continue to discuss the David Hill subarea with city 
staff, thus it is still under consideration.    
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2 – North Hillsboro 
The North Hillsboro Industrial Area is the result of land being added to the UGB in 2002 (Shute Road), 
2005 (Evergreen & Helvetia), 2011 (North Hillsboro), & 2014 (Jackson East). The City of Hillsboro 
completed and adopted the required comprehensive planning for Shute Road in 2003, Evergreen and 
Helvetia in 2007 and North Hillsboro in 2013. The Hillsboro City Council approved the Comprehensive 
Plan and Community Development Code Amendments to implement industrial zoning in the Jackson 
East (western) portion of this area on August 16, 2022.  
 
Since 2013, development in the Shute Road, Evergreen & Helvetia, and North Hillsboro areas has 
steadily increased. Hillsboro has made significant infrastructure investments over the last decade and 
the Hillsboro Economic Development Council has acquired numerous parcels of land to help facilitate 
development of the area.  While development of the Jackson East portion may be more challenging due 
to parcelization and property owner resistance to urbanization, it is expected that the Jackson East area 
will develop over time and complement this significant industrial employment location. For these 
reasons this area is no longer under consideration.  
 
3 – South Hillsboro 
A small portion of the South Hillsboro area was added to the UGB in 2002 with the remaining, much 
larger portion, added in 2011. Hillsboro completed and adopted the required comprehensive planning 
for the area in 2013. Subsequent planning resulted in the South Hillsboro Community Plan in 2014. 
Development has occurred in the northern portion of the area but the southern portion remains rural 
and therefore that portion was identified for consideration in the exchange process.  
 
Hillsboro formed the South Hillsboro (SoHi) Local Improvement District (LID) in 2016 to help key highway 
intersection infrastructure necessary to allow development in South Hillsboro. All property owners in 
South Hillsboro were provided the opportunity to join the LID in 2016. The property owners that chose 
to join the SoHi LID were designated as "Area 1" and became eligible for development through 
contributions to key infrastructure improvement projects. Property owners that did not join the LID 
were designated as "Area 2" and were required to wait for the transportation construction projects to 
be completed. The last of these key transportation construction projects have been made so Area 2 is 
now able to begin development. Thus, the reason that development has not occurred in the southern 
portion to date is due to a restriction placed by the city until the necessary transportation improvements 
were completed. The city has received annexation applications for Area 2 and development will 
continue south in a logical fashion. In addition, Cornelius Pass Road is currently being extended south to 
the UGB at SW Rosedale Road and includes a portion of the Willamette Water Supply Program pipeline 
that will bring water from Wilsonville to Hillsboro. For these reasons this area is no longer under 
consideration.  
 
4 – Sherwood and Tualatin: Tonquin/Southwest Tualatin 
The Sherwood/Tualatin Area was added to the UGB in 2002 (Tualatin portion) and 2004 (Sherwood 
portion). Planning for both portions was completed in 2010. The area is divided between the two cities 
along SW 124th Avenue which Washington County recently constructed. This $45 million road project 
extends SW 124th Avenue from SW Tualatin-Sherwood Road to SW Grahams Ferry Road to provide 
access to the this area as well as the Basalt Creek area (see Basalt Creek). Basalt Creek Parkway opened 
in the fall 2017 and SW 124th Ave opened in winter 2018. The project also included improvements to SW 
Tonquin Road and SW Grahams Ferry Road. Recent development along the SW 124th corridor includes a 
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PGE Integrated Operations Center in Tualatin and an industrial corporate park in Sherwood. In addition, 
a new water treatment plant for the Willamette Water Supply System is under construction in the 
Sherwood portion.  
 
Since 2019, 99 acres of land has been annexed to Sherwood and two large manufacturing/warehouse 
developments have been approved with additional phase two projects expected in the near future. The 
city is currently designing Ice Age Drive which will provide an east-west collector road connection 
through the middle of the Tonquin Employment Area. Once this road connection is completed, the city 
expects the remaining parcels in this area will redevelop.  
 
A significant piece of the Tualatin portion is encompassed by the Tigard Sand and Gravel facility that 
provides an array of construction materials while also recycling asphalt and concrete. It is expected that 
Tigard Sand and Gravel will continue to provide product to the construction industry in the region for 
the foreseeable future but at some point redevelopment of the quarry will occur. Additional uses in the 
area include construction, landscaping and storage facilities that are expected to redevelop over time 
given the improved transportation facilities in the area. For these reasons, this area is no longer under 
consideration.  
 
5 – Tualatin and Wilsonville: Basalt Creek/Coffee Creek 
The Basalt Creek area was added to the UGB in 2004. The area is divided between Tualatin and 
Wilsonville roughly along an east-west line that extends from SW Greenville Lane to SW Basalt Creek 
Parkway. In addition the West Railroad area, west of the Coffee Creek Correctional Facility, was included 
in the Wilsonville portion of Basalt Creek. Planning for the area was completed in 2018 with 
comprehensive plans adopted in 2019.  
 
Washington County completed a $45 million road project to extend SW 124th Avenue from SW Tualatin-
Sherwood Road to SW Grahams Ferry Road to provide access to the Basalt Creek area as well as other 
underdeveloped employment land near SW Tualatin-Sherwood Road (see Tonquin/Southwest Tualatin). 
Basalt Creek Parkway opened in the fall 2017 and SW 124th Ave opened in winter 2018. The project also 
included improvements to SW Tonquin Road and SW Grahams Ferry Road.  
 
In 2021, the City of Tualatin established an urban renewal area for their portion of Basalt Creek to help 
encourage development of employment opportunities. This will be accomplished through the design 
and construction of water, sewer and storm water infrastructure, assistance with the construction and 
improvement of transportation infrastructure and developer assistance and incentives to facilitate 
development. The city has been in discussions with some property owners and they are also looking at 
their code to determine if there is some minor adjustments that can be made to provide more flexibility 
while continuing to meet their goals for the area. A residential subdivision has been approved in the 
eastern portion of Basalt Creek. Wilsonville has conducted numerous pre-apps for properties in Basalt 
Creek and the extension of infrastructure is the biggest challenge. A future project for extending services 
on Day Road is planned which will help facilitate development in Basalt Creek. For these reasons, the 
Basalt Creek area is no longer under consideration. 
 
The Coffee Creek area was added to the UGB in 2002. Wilsonville completed planning for the area in 
2007, which envisioned the creation of an urban renewal area. In 2011, the city completed a detailed 
infrastructure analysis to define infrastructure needs and cost estimates. The infrastructure needs and 
costs were refined by the city in 2015 and the Coffee Creek Urban Renewal Plan was adopted in 2016. 
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The goals of the plan include creating conditions that are attractive to the growth of existing businesses 
and attract new businesses through the construction of utility and transportation infrastructure. In 
2018, the city adopted the Coffee Creek Industrial Form-based Code and the Coffee Creek Industrial 
Design Overlay District Pattern Book to simplify and provide more certainty to the approval process for 
new projects in the area. The city built Garden Acres Road which extended services to the area and four 
projects are in various stages of development, from entitlement to completion. The city has had 
discussions with other property owners regarding redevelopment possibilities. For these reasons the 
Coffee Creek area is no longer under consideration.  
 
6 – Oregon City: South End 
The South End area was added to the UGB in 2002. The city completed the planning for the area in 2013 
and adopted the necessary comprehensive plan amendments in 2014. The South End plan included a 
significant amount of land beyond the 2002 expansion area that was already within the UGB, some of 
which was within the city limits. No property within the 2002 expansion area has annexed to the city 
and developed to urban standards and only three properties in the pre-2002 UGB area of the South End 
plan have annexed to the city. All three of the properties had existing homes on them and no additional 
development has occurred. Infrastructure is a challenge as the land slopes to the south away from 
existing services. Staff will continue to discuss this area with Oregon City staff, thus the area is still under 
consideration. 
 
7 – Oregon City: Beavercreek Road (Thimble Creek) 
The majority of the Beavercreek Road area was added to the UGB in 2002 with a smaller land area 
added in 2004. Planning for the area was completed in 2008 and a fairly large amount of nearby land 
already inside the UGB was also included in the plan. In 2020, the plan was re-adopted along with 
development code amendments and renamed to Thimble Creek. Well over half of the area has been 
annexed to the city although only a small amount of development has occurred to date. The city has 
extended water and sanitary sewer lines in Beavercreek Road and is actively looking for a new water 
reservoir location to provide redundancy of service for the area. Once the reservoir is in place staff 
expects development to proceed rapidly. Several hundred apartment units are currently under 
construction and city staff is evaluating potential new road connections to help facilitate development. 
For these reasons this area is no longer under consideration. 
 
8 – Oregon City: Park Place 
The Park Place area was added to the UGB in 2002. The city completed the planning for Park Place in 
2007 and the city adopted the necessary comprehensive plan amendments in 2008. Similar to the South 
End and Beavercreek Road plans, the Park Place plan included a significant amount of land beyond the 
2002 expansion area that was already within the UGB. In 2019, the city annexed 92 acres of land in the 
Park Place area north of Redland Road. A 432 unit development is currently at the planning commission. 
This development will help facilitate a much needed future north south connection between Redland 
Road and Holcomb Blvd. The area south of Redland Road has numerous development challenges and 
staff will continue to discuss this southern portion with city staff, thus the area south of Redland Road is 
still under consideration. The area north of Redland Road is no longer under consideration. 
 
9 – Clackamas County: East of SE 222nd Ave 
The area generally known as Damascus was added to the UGB in 2002. This very large expansion area 
included land well beyond the community of Damascus and extended from the then Happy Valley city 
limits to east of SE 242nd Ave and the community of Boring. Only the area east to SE 222nd Ave is being 
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considered for the exchange process and any potential exchange area would be a small portion of the 
area depicted on the map above. Since 2002 numerous planning efforts have been undertaken for the 
2002 expansion area but currently there is not an adopted urban plan for the area. Happy Valley and 
Clackamas County have an Urban Growth Management Agreement (UGMA East) that outlines planning 
responsibilities for areas in portions of the former city of Damascus that Happy Valley is interested in 
potentially annexing and urbanizing in the future. This agreed upon planning area extends to SE 222nd 
Ave on the north side of Highway 212 and to the UGB that is just beyond SE 232nd Ave on the south side 
of Highway 212. Numerous properties in the UGMA East area have already annexed to Happy Valley. 
Clackamas County recently completed the Damascus Mobility Plan which identifies roadway 
improvements needed to the County transportation system to enhance safety, equity and mobility in 
the Damascus area over the next 20 years. The Board of Commissioners will hold a public hearing on the 
mobility plan on September 28th. Staff will continue to discuss this area with county staff, thus it is still 
under consideration.  
 
10 – Gresham: Springwater 
The Springwater area was added to the UGB in 2002. The city completed planning for the area in 2005. 
Less than 20 percent (246 acres) of the Springwater area has annexed to the city and very little 
development has occurred. The vast majority of the annexed area is the Persimmon Country Club which 
predates the 2002 expansion. A meeting with Gresham staff is scheduled for September 7th and 
additional information should be available by the work session date. This area is still under 
consideration. 
 
11 – Multnomah County: West Hayden Island 
West Hayden Island was brought into the UGB in 1983 for the purposes of a marine port. The area is in 
Multnomah County as the City of Portland has declined to annex the land. Staff has been in 
communication with the Port of Portland, the owner of the property, and understands they do not 
support this land being removed from the UGB. Multnomah County staff has not taken a position on 
West Hayden Island. A meeting with Portland staff is being scheduled. Staff will continue to discuss this 
area with the appropriate parties, thus this area is still under consideration. 
 
 



 
 

Materials following this page were distributed at the meeting. 



Council President and Council Members, 
My name is Lily Stone and I am the fourth generation in my family to live on our family’s land in 
the Scholls area. I am concerned about the Mid-Cycle Urban Growth Boundary Proposal from 
the City of Tigard and I urge you to not approve it. 
 
My concerns are three-fold: 
 
The Metro population is decreasing – Even before the current inflation and economic 
hardships that we are seeing today, we actually had a population drop of .2% in the Portland 
Metro area between 2020 and 2021. That data comes from the US Census Bureau. We are not 
just seeing a decline in population growth, we are actually seeing a decline in the population in 
our area. In order to approve a mid cycle UGB amendment, there needs to be a regional need 
for more land to accommodate the most recent 20-year population growth forecast (See ORS 
3.07.1428(a)). Our forecasts need to be re-examined to account for today’s realities. Making 
major decisions that will set precedent on development in our state for years to come based on 
information from 2018, which is pre-pandemic and pre-recession, is not acceptable. With the 
population declines that we are seeing in our area combined with economic uncertainty, it is 
clear that there does not need to be additional development today. 

 
This land might not be easier to develop – While the other land for this land swap has not been 
expressly identified, one argument that I have heard is that the identified River Terrace 2.0 
areas will be easier to develop. However, to my knowledge there has been no engagement with 
key land owners of those areas. What if they aren’t interested in selling? The City of Tigard 
claims to have conducted significant community engagement, but have they communicated 
with landowners and the rural community that this development will impact? To my knowledge 
they have not. Furthermore, the recent development on Scholls Ferry has already been 
negatively impacting the rural community and those projects are not even completed. We have 
seen an increase in trash along our roadways, more crime, and alterations to the water table. 
The water table actually changed so drastically this past year that we had to get our well raised 
to accommodate it. Areas of the development that were structured to supposed to support run 
off for the nearby creeks have also been neglected, harming the local ecosystem. During 
periods of high rain, we see rapid flow into our local creek. Before we used to have a 
consistently flowing creek. 
 
The identified areas are close to sensitive ecosystems that feed the Tualatin River- As stated 
above, we have already seen negative impacts from the most recent developments on creeks 
that feed into the Tualatin River. Further development – including roadways that would pave 
over these creeks- is not the right decision to be stewards of these sensitive ecosystems. Deer, 
elk and beavers all frequent the creek. 
 
I appreciate you taking the time to review my concerns. Due to the lack of population growth in 
this area, the uncertainty over whether this area will be easier to develop in, and the negative 
environmental impacts it will most certainly have on the Tualatin River ecosystem, I urge you to 
not approve this Mid-Cycle Urban Growth Boundary proposal. 



 
Thank you, 
Lily 
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